# **Global Health Governance in a G-20 World**

Laurie Garrett and El'Haum Alavian

Historically, the G-8 has led the rich world's response to global health challenges, including HIV. However, following the financial crisis of 2008 attention has turned not to the G-8, but to the larger G-20 - a group dominated by the interests of advanced and emerging markets and concerned primarily with building economic clout. The implications for global health governance and mobilizing resources for HIV remain unclear. Major players of the G-20 such as China, India and South Africa still rely on foreign assistance for their domestic HIV and other disease-specific programs. Whether such nations will also act as significant donors for global health is debatable. The challenge ahead is to assist emerging economies in their transition to self-reliance in obtaining public goods, and to find solutions that guarantee equitable access to health for the entire family of nations.

# INTRODUCTION

In the second decade of the 21<sup>st</sup> century, the concept of global health is changing at a rapid pace. When the institutions that played the primary role in global health governance, chiefly the World Health Organization (WHO), were formed in the mid-20<sup>th</sup> century, the foremost concern was spreading epidemics, which were thought to be controllable at national borders and ports of entry. By the 1970s, the WHO, World Bank, United Nations (UN) agencies, and top bilateral donors had connected health and development, and were largely striving to extend life expectancy and lower premature mortality worldwide.<sup>1</sup> Today, these and other key institutions related to global health have broad agendas and unprecedented access to funds with the flow of dollars in the hundreds of billions.<sup>2</sup>

This shift in the scale of thinking regarding global health governance from a nation-state orientation to a worldwide perspective comes at a time when a similar broadening in perspective is occurring in many other transnational arenas such as climate change, financial regulation, oceans governance, counter-terrorism, and the control of human trafficking. These issues are challenging international institutions and national governments to consider governance in new ways. Overall, a crosscutting theme has emerged: namely the relationship between wealth, trade and divergent views of threat. A country once locked in poverty, but now racing for its share of global gross domestic product (GDP) may view the threat of infectious diseases, such as polio, differently from a traditionally wealthy nation that eradicated the disease 25 years ago. And as the disappointing outcomes of the Copenhagen climate summit showed, there is clear division in the world between those countries that are in a mode of economic expansion and those that are either in stagnation or represent traditional wealth. Therefore, global health governance is inextricably bound to battles over financial resources.

Historically, the G-8 has served as the primary mechanism for generating dollars to support global health and development.<sup>3</sup> The tremendous financial power of the G-8,

both as bilateral and multilateral donors, granted the wealthy nations extraordinary leverage over all aspects of global health governance, from priority rankings of diseases to determination of the dimensions of medical technology transfer. Each year, advocacy groups, UN agencies and development organizations mobilize for the G-8 summit and advocate funding for their core concerns. Among the most successful of these efforts has been garnering support for HIV.<sup>4</sup> However, following the global financial crisis of 2008 attention has turned not to the G-8, but to the far larger G-20.<sup>5</sup> The G-20 is comprised of advanced and emerging economies and is represented by finance ministers. their deputies, and central bank governors from Argentina, Australia, Brazil, Canada, China, France, Germany, India, Indonesia, Italy, Japan, Mexico, Russia, Saudi Arabia, South Africa, Republic of Korea, Turkey, United Kingdom, the United States and the European Union.<sup>6</sup> Since 2008, the G-20 has transformed from a loose coalition of nations into a structured organization that convenes annual meetings of heads of state and biannual sessions of finance ministers in locations around the world including Washington (2008), London and Pittsburgh (2009), and Toronto and Seoul (2010).<sup>7</sup> Unlike the G-8, this group is primarily concerned with financial stability and sustainable economic growth.<sup>8</sup> It gives little attention to social governance or public goods such as health.

This now-unfolding shift in global wealth and power was especially evident at the 2010 G-8/G-20 summits.<sup>9</sup> The once elite G-8 failed to deliver any serious commitment to development, despite efforts by Canadian host Prime Minister Stephen Harper to push maternal and child health as the group's top priority.<sup>10</sup> Only \$5 billion over 5 years was committed to Harper's initiative,<sup>11</sup> most of which represented previously budgeted donor funds, and no new financial commitments were made for other global health challenges, including HIV.<sup>12</sup> Not surprisingly, the G-20 focused on economy recovery, stimulus and austerity, largely ignoring other global public needs.<sup>13</sup>

The implications of a world in transition from G-8 to G-20 for global governance writ large, and more specifically, for global health governance and mobilizing resources for HIV remain unclear. Few institutions and policymakers have critically considered the issue. This piece examines the role of the G-8 in global health; the shift in landscape from a bi-polar to multi-polar world with the rising powers of China, India, and Brazil; the role of these and other G-20 countries in global health, both as donors and recipients; and the implications for global health governance, including mobilizing resources for HIV, making progress towards the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), in particular Goal 6, building compliance with the International Health Regulations (IHRs) and promoting equitable access to life-saving treatment for HIV.

### **GLOBAL HEALTH IN A G-8 WORLD**

The G-8 developed from the G-6, which was formed to confront the global recession in 1975 and comprised of six highly industrialized countries: France, West Germany, Italy, Japan, the United Kingdom and the United States.<sup>14</sup> In 1976 Canada joined, and in 1998, Russia became a formal member.<sup>15</sup> Over the decades the G-8 has led, alongside the World Bank, the rich world's response to development challenges.<sup>16</sup> It holds an annual summit intended to create consensus on these issues and makes various statements and financial commitments each year.<sup>17</sup>

The G-8's agenda is at times of such political scale that issues of health and development are trivial components: the group takes on everything from nuclear

proliferation and terrorism to financial stock market manipulations and banking trends. But since the mid-1990s, health and development issues have moved to a more central position in the annual G-8 agenda, typically resulting in annual commitments of cash for programs targeting developing nations.<sup>18</sup> The annual summits are orchestrated by a large staff of so-called Sherpas (senior government officials who represent the views of their respective heads-of-state) from each of the member countries that bring issues to the table long before the annual summit and strive to build consensus beforehand. The process, led by the host country Sherpa team, ran with relative ease during the period of the G-7. However, this seeming unity eroded with Russia's entry, as the new nation rarely met any of its annual commitments. Over the years, other nations have also failed to fulfill their annual promises, undermining the credibility of the G-8, and making internal consensus a more difficult process.<sup>19</sup>

For global health, the 2000 and 2005 G-8 summits in Okinawa, Japan and Gleneagles, Scotland were most notable. At Okinawa, the group made a landmark political commitment to advancing the fight against infectious diseases, in particular HIV/AIDS, tuberculosis and malaria.<sup>20</sup> The commitment spawned formation of the Global Fund to fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria (GFATM) in 2002 and led to an unprecedented increase in financial resources to respond to these diseases.<sup>21</sup> At Gleneagles, the group pledged to increase development assistance by \$50 billion from \$80 billion in 2004 to nearly \$130 billion by 2010.<sup>22</sup> Impressively, fifty percent of the increase was promised for Africa, more than doubling aid to the continent.<sup>23</sup> For HIV, the G-8 pledged to "to provide as close as possible to universal access to treatment for AIDS by 2010<sup>°24</sup> and in 2007 at the Heillgendamm, Germany summit committed \$60 billion for HIV, tuberculosis and malaria.<sup>25</sup>

While these promises were laudable and signaled strong donor commitment to global health, the G-8 has failed to meet its pledge.<sup>26</sup> According to the Muskoka accountability report prepared by G-8 members in June 2010, donors are \$10 billion short (in current dollars) of the \$50 billion Gleneagles target.<sup>27</sup> The shortfall is even greater -- \$18 billion -- when measured in constant 2004 dollars.<sup>28</sup> The deficit mostly impacts commitments to Africa: in 2010 the continent will only receive \$11 billion of the \$25 billion promised increase.<sup>29</sup>

Despite this, some members of the G-8 have been more generous than others. The United States has already fulfilled its pledge to double aid to Sub-Saharan Africa <sup>30</sup> and is the largest single donor of health worldwide, accounting for over half (\$5.68 billion) of total contributions in 2007.<sup>31</sup> The United Kingdom has surpassed the minimum country target of 0.51% of gross national income in net official development assistance (ODA)<sup>32</sup> and is the second leading donor, disbursing \$1.96 billion to global health in 2007.<sup>33</sup> On the other hand, France, Germany and Italy will not reach their Gleneagles targets.<sup>34</sup> Likewise, Japan will fail to reach its target, despite recent commitments to double foreign assistance to \$1.8 billion a year by 2012,<sup>35</sup>

The G-8's ability to deliver on these commitments is constrained by many competing priorities. For example, at the 2009 L'Aquila summit, the G-8 pledged \$22 billion over three years for food security, and at Copenhagen pledged \$30 billion by 2012 for climate change.<sup>36</sup> This year, Canadian Prime Minister Stephen Harper announced maternal and child health as his designated priority for the G-8 summit, but while experts estimated that at least \$30 billion additional funding is needed by 2015<sup>37</sup>, the group committed only \$5 billion over 5 years.<sup>38</sup>

#### CHANGING GLOBAL GOVERNANCE LANDSCAPE

For some twenty years former Canadian Prime Minister Paul Martin argued that the G-8 mechanism no longer served in a fair and just manner, as it represented a tiny elite of the nations of the world.<sup>39</sup> Martin argued for what he called an L-20, with the L being leaders, insisting that the major emerging market nations had to be included in this coalition of global governance.<sup>40</sup> From the outset, the primary critique of the Martin position was that expansion of the 'democracy of nations' would lead to the same dilution of principles and interests as is seen in the often stymied General Assembly of United Nations. The G-8 initially approached this question of expansion by inviting a handful of leaders from five key emerging market countries – Brazil, China, India, Mexico, and South Africa – to attend special sessions held peripheral to the G-8 in 2005.<sup>41</sup> It was immediately evident however that the interests of the newly invited peripheral guests were quite different from those of the G-8 and Mexico became the defacto leader of what was initially called the G-5.<sup>42</sup>

Then in 2008 the financial crisis led to a massive shift in global wealth. North American assets shrank by 21.8 percent, European by 5.8 percent and Japan stagnated.<sup>43</sup> But China and other emerging market economies ballooned, and by the summer of 2010 China outstripped Japan to become the second largest economy in the world.<sup>44</sup> At its current pace of growth China will overtake the United States by 2027.<sup>45</sup> In the 26 months since the financial crisis some countries have been virtually bankrupted, such as Iceland; others continue to sink into deeper debt and massive unemployment such as Ireland, Greece and Spain. In contrast, several key emerging market nations have profited from financial disaster both by becoming multibillion dollar lenders and magnets for cheap manufacturing.

This is leading to a crisis in financial governance as the emerging market nations are racing to reach the same levels of wealth for their elites as has long been experienced by the elite of traditionally wealthy countries. The very institutions that have played the pivotal role in governance of world finance, trade and development – the Bretton Woods institutions (International Monetary Fund, International Finance Corporation and World Bank) – are finding their powers limited and their role undermined by a virtually lawless state of free marketeering that has taken command of all aspects of global finance, monetary valuations, currency transfer and real estate trading. While they warn that the 2008 crash was the result of a disengagement of pricing valuation of real goods and property, the G-20 has stubbornly declined to support serious market reforms or financial regulation. And the post 2008 G-20 world has only exasperated this stark split between the real value of goods, services and properties versus speculation. As this article is written, the Bretton Woods Institutions have issued a stark warning that the world is heading into currency wars as nations artificially devalue their key monetary instruments in order to undermine competing countries for cheap labor in manufacturing.<sup>46</sup>

This shift in power over global wealth has marked the beginning of a major change in governance from a G-8 to G-20 dominated world. The G-20 currently represents approximately ninety percent of the world's wealth, eighty percent of the world's trade and two-thirds of the world's population.<sup>47</sup> A U.S. National Intelligence Council report assessing global trends to 2025 predicts that in the next decade and a

half "the whole international system - as constructed following WWII - will be revolutionized. Not only will new players - Brazil, Russia, India and China - have a seat at the international high table, they will bring new stakes and rules of the game" with the "unprecedented transfer of wealth roughly from West to East" continuing into the foreseeable future.<sup>48</sup> Experts predict that by 2025, China will become a leading military power; New Delhi will emerge as one of the major poles of the multi-polar world; and most Latin American countries will become middle income powers.<sup>49</sup>

The rising influence of the G-20 has been recognized by classic powers too. In May 2010, the Obama administration released its National Security Strategy, in which it elevated the importance of the G-20 over the G-8: "We will expand our support to modernizing institutions and arrangements such as the evolution of the G-8 to the G-20 to reflect the realities of today's international environment" and "The United States has supported the G-20's emergence as the premier forum for international economic cooperation."<sup>50</sup>

# **GLOBAL HEALTH AND THE RESPONSE TO HIV IN A G-20 WORLD**

The shift in global wealth and power signals a new policy and resource environment emerging worldwide. Increasingly, experts are calling for greater involvement by the G-20 in development issues.<sup>51</sup> In a welcome move, in 2010 the chair of the G-20, Korean President Lee Myung-bak, announced his decision to include development as an integral part of the G-20's mission.<sup>52</sup> Since then, a G-20 working group for development has been established and may provide a means to elevate public goods on the group's agenda.<sup>53</sup> However, the G-20 should not be viewed as a single minded block of political and economic power. Indeed there are deep divisions in the G-20, including a clear rivalry between China and India. One debate concerns G-20 relations with UN.<sup>54</sup> Many of the G-20 countries favor a close working relationship on such things as the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs), while others insist that the G-20 should stay clear of so-called public goods issues, leaving them entirely in the hands of the UN. Korean President Lee's announcement heralds the pro-development faction's temporary leadership of the agenda, but the longer view of the relationship between the G-20, the UN and development is highly uncertain.

In fact, major emerging market economies of the G-20, such as China, India, Brazil and South Africa, still rely on foreign assistance for their domestic health programs<sup>55</sup>. According to the Institute of Health Metrics and Evaluation (IHME), three of the top ten recipients of donor assistance in health from 2002 to 2007 were G-20 countries: India was the largest recipient collecting \$3.072 billion; Indonesia came in sixth with \$1.265 billion; and China was tenth receiving \$1.113 billion.<sup>56</sup> Among the next top ten countries, three more were G-20 members: South Africa was fourteenth, Brazil fifteenth and Argentina eighteenth.<sup>57</sup> Mexico is not far behind at number twenty-six.<sup>58</sup> Several G-20 countries are also recipients of aid from innovative financing mechanisms such as the GFATM. Since the founding of the GFATM in 2002, \$10 billion has been dispersed to HIV, tuberculosis and malaria efforts worldwide,<sup>59</sup> of which four G-20 countries have received almost \$1 billion or 10% of disbursements.<sup>60</sup>

It is disconcerting that these G-20 nations have, and continue to receive such a significant share of donor health aid, particularly given their record of economic growth.<sup>61</sup> Moreover, in today's difficult global economy, the GFATM is facing a major

deficit and its limited resources should be spent on the poorer nations of the world. For the 2011 to 2013 funding cycle, the Global Fund will need anywhere from \$13 billion to \$20 billion,<sup>62</sup> But at the GFATM's replenishment meeting in October 2010, donors failed to commit sufficient funds to even cover the minimum stay-the-course need of \$13 billion.<sup>63</sup> \$11.7 billion was committed, but this includes soft money based on collection predictions from programs such as the RED campaign and UNITAID that may or may not pan out.<sup>64</sup>

In addition to the GFATM shortfall, funding for HIV, and in particular for HIV treatment programs, appears to be waning. Since 2009, the global health community has vigorously debated donor financing of treatment programs in Sub-Saharan Africa; everyone from individual health experts at U.S. congressional hearings to non-governmental organizations such as Médecins Sans Frontières (MSF) have argued that the flat-lining of donor funds is hampering the scale-up of treatment programs in the region. <sup>65</sup> The slowing of the rate of annual increase (around 2-3%) in PEPFAR funds has been especially criticized. <sup>66</sup> A 2009 report from MSF of eight African countries revealed that in South Africa, several implementing agencies have stopped enrolling new patients on ARVs; in the Democratic Republic of Congo (DRC) PEPFAR has asked the GFATM to take over the costs of opportunistic infections and laboratory needs; and in Uganda a rationing of services has occurred. <sup>67</sup>

Brookings argues that the G-20 has the ability to play a powerful role in development, shifting from classic models of charity that have characterized G-8 giving to collective action, sustainable development, and greater accountability and transparency.<sup>68</sup> Other institutions, too, have called on the G-20 to boost its involvement in global health and development.<sup>69</sup> Recently the GFATM and GAVI initiated a joint effort to raise \$24 billion from the G-20.<sup>70</sup> In an interview at a regional HIV conference in Bali, Indonesia, the GFATM Director Michel Kazatchkine urged emerging economies to offer aid to poorer countries. Kazatchkine asserted: "As these countries come in and play more political leadership roles, they have to enter into the global solidarity effort when it comes to health..." and "I really think it is time for the G20... to come into the circle of donors." <sup>71</sup>

Of note, Brazil has taken a markedly different approach to pressuring for changes in health and development global policy.<sup>72</sup> Its key target is the WTO and its intellectual property components. Brazil maintains that pharmaceutical patent provisions amount to protectionism aimed at blocking technology transfer and maintaining U.S. and western European control of all drugs and profits derived from them. Brazil pioneered development of a generic ARVs market and continues to juxtapose all discussions of global financing of treatment and governance of health against world trade policy.

### **MILLENNIUM DEVELOPMENT GOAL 6 AND THE G-20**

Goal 6 of the MDGs "to combat HIV/AIDS, malaria and other diseases" remains a major global challenge. While significant progress has been made to combat HIV, an estimated 33 million people still live with the disease, two-thirds of whom reside in Sub-Saharan Africa.<sup>73</sup> About 5 million people – less than half of those in need – have access to treatment in low- and middle- income countries,<sup>74</sup> and for every two people starting treatment, five are newly infected.<sup>75</sup>

Disappointingly, most G-20 emerging market countries are unlikely to achieve Goal 6. At the end of 2009, some 740,000 people were living with HIV in China with 48,000 new infections a year and antiretroviral (ARV) coverage at less than two-thirds of advanced patients.<sup>76</sup> In India 2.27 million people were living with the disease in 2008 with only 45% ARV coverage in 2009.<sup>77</sup> South Africa, the country with the largest epidemic, was home to 5.7 million HIV-positive people in 2007, half a million new infections in 2009 and treatment coverage of 56%.<sup>78</sup> Among the emerging G-20 markets, only Brazil has met the treatment MDG target attaining 80% coverage by 2007.<sup>79</sup> However, the country faces major prevention challenges with over 730,000 people live with HIV and 34,480 new infections in 2008.<sup>80</sup> As with Brazil, in most G-20 countries prevention efforts lag treatment highlighting the need for better leadership on prevention. It is expected that the newly created UNAIDS High Level Commission on HIV Prevention will drive urgency to slow the spread of new infections worldwide.<sup>81</sup>

The five-year countdown for the achievement of the MDGs finds all eight MDG targets at high risk of failure. Efforts to respond to HIV are now competing for attention and resources amid overall constriction in classic donor economies. Unless the donor pool broadens, and the emerging markets of the G-20 (China, India, Indonesia, Brazil and Mexico) elevate domestic attention to the MDG targets drawing from domestic resources, the 2015 failures could be abysmal.

# INTERNATIONAL HEALTH REGULATIONS, THE RESPONSE TO HIV AND THE G-20

Since the creation of the WHO in 1948 the World Health Assembly (WHA) has played a key role in governance of cross-border risks, a primary example being immunization standards. For decades, immunization standards were decided in WHA and travelers were meant to carry proof of vaccination cards. Travel and trade could be stopped based on a disease list that reflected ailments such as small pox and cholera that were prevalent in the 1950s. By the 1990s, WHO leaders found the vaccination list was antiquated and globalization was ushering in new types of infectious disease threats. This led to a full scale review of the IHRs in a heated process that spanned several years.

The IHRs were adopted by the Health Assembly in 1969,82 revised in 2005, and entered into full effect in 2007. The purpose of the regulations is to "prevent, protect against, control and provide a public health response to the international spread of disease in ways that are commensurate with and restricted to public health risks, and which avoid unnecessary interference with international traffic and trade."83 Despite approval by nearly all the nations of the world in the 2005 WHA, country compliance with the IHRs has been mixed. For example, in the 2009 H1N1 pandemic Mexico's immediate public response, openness, and virus sample-sharing with other nations was impressive, while Indonesia was heavily criticized for not reporting new cases to the WHO and for refusing to share samples of the avian flu virus. The country's former Minister of Health, Siti Fadilah Supari justified ignoring the IHR and declaring that the virus was the "sovereign" property of the country, despite its pandemic threat.<sup>84</sup> The H5N1 virus was considered a serious global threat, requiring full cooperation and epidemiological transparency, neither of which were forthcoming from Indonesia during years when that nation had the largest numbers of human cases and deaths due to avian influenza.

A key tension between emerging market economies and the traditionally wealthy world has centered on the World Trade Organization's (WTO) patent and intellectual property agreements. Indonesia's stance on bird flu and criticism of the WHO's handling of the 2009-2010 swine flu pandemic reflect rising anxiety over equitable distribution of vaccines and medicines, violation of patents by generic manufacturers and compulsory licensing. As treatment for HIV infection expands, so will drug resistance against the cheap, first-line antiretroviral therapies. Costs of treatment and anti-WTO sentiments will increase - especially in the emerging market G-20 nations - as the urgent need for second- and third-line ARVs is felt more broadly.

During the 1990s and following the SARS outbreak of 2003, many countries elevated concern over infectious diseases to national security level. Most governments now recognize that their economic survival depends on expanded, open trade and decreased legal and physical congestion of the borders. But open trade can mean greater vulnerability to microbial hitchhikers from one part of the world to another. In the absence of clear, fair linkage of trade agreements with codes aimed at disease control and prevention, the globalized world will continue to be a vulnerable one. This is proving to be a paramount challenge for all aspects of health governance<sup>85</sup>. The 2009 H1N1 pandemic demonstrated that the old wealthy world still dominates all aspects of drug and vaccine production and will prioritize access to its own people.<sup>86</sup> In the absence of breakthrough technology that can lead to billions-dose scale rapid production of inexpensive vaccines and other medicines, the link between outbreak control, trade policy, equity of access to drugs, and globalization writ large will remain the key, non-financial barrier to effective governance of global health.

The HIV pandemic offers both the clearest evidence of the failure in global governance of health, as for years most international institutions ignored the epidemic while it spread across the globe or took ineffective action. But the pandemic also demonstrates the best possible elements of linkage between trade policy and global health governance with expanded access to ARVs and encouragement of generic production.

As the HIV pandemic has shifted from a classic public health response to medical treatment, the disease is increasingly viewed as a chronic management problem. This has raised an entirely new set of governance questions related to the strength of health systems, appropriate and equitable use of human resources, the relationship between donor and host countries, and policy agenda setting. As HIV and other chronic diseases, such as diabetes, heart disease and cancer claim larger percentages of developing and emerging market populations, these challenges will become central to the future of global governance of health. At this writing, few leaders or health policy makers have forwarded ideas regarding judicious governance of the range of chronic disease problems likely to dominate the global health landscape in the mid-21<sup>st</sup> century. The G-20 can provide one such forum to further the discourse, particularly as its member-states increasingly carry the burden of chronic diseases.

## CONCLUSION

The phrase "health transition" typically refers to countries that are entering the chronic disease paradigm that emerges with advancing development – cardiovascular disease, cancer, diabetes – but are still burdened with infectious disease scourges like

tuberculosis and malaria. In the context of 2010 global health, the notion of "health transition" might also apply to emerging markets like China, India and Brazil that seek simultaneously to sit at the seats of economic and political power and to demand financial support from traditional donors for implementation of essential health programs and other public goods. These rapidly-growing economies are undoubtedly heading towards complete donor independence and may one day embrace Great Power responsibility as global donors. But at this time of transition, many of the G-20 nations play the poverty card when it suits them, even as they demand greater power.

The challenge for global health in the second decade of the 21<sup>st</sup> century is to assist these emerging giants of economic and political power in swiftly completing their transitions to self-reliance in obtaining public goods without sacrificing the health needs of the poor and disadvantaged within their countries, while also aiding poorer regions of the world. Moreover, global health leaders must find solutions to trade and intellectual property issues that augment mistrust between the emerging and traditional wealth worlds. And, even more challenging, leaders must find ways to guarantee equitable access to life-sparing drugs and vaccines, not only for the G-20 countries but for the entire family of nations.

**Laurie Garrett** is Senior Fellow for Global Health at the Council on Foreign Relations.

El'Haum Alavian is a former Research Associate at the Council on Foreign Relations

<sup>4</sup> The Center for Development and Population Activities, "Putting HIV/AIDS on the G8 agenda," June 11, 2007, <u>http://www.cedpa.org/content/news/detail/1638</u>; The Kaiser Family Foundation, "Global Challenges | G8 Leaders Pledge \$60B To Fight HIV/AIDS, Fund Other Programs in Africa, Official Says,"

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Escott Reid, "McNamara's World Bank," *Foreign Affairs* 51 (1973): 794-810.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Nirmala Ravishankar, Paul Gubbins, Rebecca J. Cooley, Katherine Leach-Kemon, Catherine M. Michaud, Dean T. Jamison, Christopher JL. Murray, "Financing of global health: Tracking development assistance for health from 1990 to 2007". *Lancet* 373: 2113–2124.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Laurie Garrett, "G8, G20: Questions for Global Health," *Council on Foreign Relations*, June 24, 2010, <u>http://www.cfr.org/publication/22538/g8\_g20.html</u>; The Kaiser Family Foundation, "Global HIV/AIDS Support from G8 Countries ," May 2003,

http://www.kff.org/hivaids/loader.cfm?url=/commonspot/security/getfile.cfm&PageID=14377.

June 8, 2007, <u>http://www.kaisernetwork.org/daily\_reports/rep\_index.cfm?DR\_ID=45456</u>.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Laurie Garrett, "G8, G20: Questions for Global Health," *Council on Foreign Relations*, June 24, 2010, <u>http://www.cfr.org/publication/22538/g8\_g20.html</u>.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> G-20 Republic of Korea, "About G-20," (2010), <u>http://www.g20.org/about\_what\_is\_g20.aspx</u>.
 <sup>7</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Ibid.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Laurie Garrett, "G8, G20: Questions for Global Health," *Council on Foreign Relations*, June 24, 2010, <u>http://www.cfr.org/publication/22538/g8\_g20.html</u>.

<sup>10</sup> The Kaiser Family Foundation, "G8 Nations Commit \$5B For Maternal, Child Health; Additional \$2.3B Committed From Other Countries, Foundations," June 28, 2010, <u>http://globalhealth.kff.org/Daily-Reports/2010/June/28/GH-062810-G8-Summit.aspx</u>.

 <sup>11</sup> Group of Eight, "G8 Muskoka Declaration Recovery and New Beginnings," (2010), 2-3, http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/g8\_muskoka\_declaration.pdf.
 <sup>12</sup> Ibid.

<sup>13</sup> G20 Toronto 2010, "The G-20 Toronto Summit Declaration June 26 – 27, 2010," <u>http://www.g20.org/Documents/g20\_declaration\_en.pdf</u>.

<sup>14</sup> G8 Summit 2009, "History of the G8" (2009),

http://www.g8italia2009.it/G8/Home/Approfondimenti/G8-G8 Layout locale-1199882116809 StoriaDelG8.htm.

<sup>15</sup> Ibid.

<sup>16</sup> Council on Foreign Relations, "The Group of Eight (8) Industrialized Nations," March 27, 2009, <u>http://www.cfr.org/publication/10647/group\_of\_eight\_g8\_industrialized\_nations.html</u>.

<sup>17</sup> Ibid.

<sup>18</sup> Ibid.

<sup>19</sup> Ibid.

<sup>20</sup> Kyushu-Okinawa Summit 2000, "G8 Communique Okinawa 2000," July 23, 2000, http://www.g7.utoronto.ca/summit/2000okinawa/finalcom.htm.

<sup>21</sup> The Global Fund to Fight HIV, Tuberculosis and Malaria, "About the Global Fund," (2010), <u>http://www.theglobalfund.org/en/about/</u>.

<sup>22</sup> Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Development aid rose in 2009 and most donors will meet 2010 aid targets," April 14, 2010,

http://www.oecd.org/document/11/0,3343,en\_21571361\_44315115\_44981579\_1\_1\_1\_1,00.html; Group of Eight, "The Gleneagles Communiqué" (2005), 1-10,

http://www.unglobalcompact.org/docs/about\_the\_gc/government\_support/PostG8\_Gleneagles\_Comm unique.pdf; Group of Eight, "Gleneagles 2005: Chairman's Summary," July 8, 2005,

http://www.unmillenniumproject.org/documents/Gleneagles\_2005\_Chairmans-Summary.pdf.

<sup>23</sup> Group of Eight, "The Gleneagles Communiqué" (2005), 1-10,

http://www.unglobalcompact.org/docs/about\_the\_gc/government\_support/PostG8\_Gleneagles\_Comm unique.pdf; Group of Eight, "Gleneagles 2005: Chairman's Summary," July 8, 2005,

http://www.unmillenniumproject.org/documents/Gleneagles 2005 Chairmans-Summary.pdf <sup>24</sup> Ibid.

<sup>25</sup> G8 Summit 2007 Germany, "Africa: Commitments will be honored," June 8, 2010, <u>http://www.g-8.de/nn\_92160/Content/EN/Artikel/\_g8-summit/2007-06-08-meldung-bk-afrika-arbeitssitzung\_en.html</u>.

<sup>26</sup> Reuters, "G8 nations meet amid aid shortfall," June 25, 2010, <u>http://in.reuters.com/article/idINIndia-49654620100625?loomia\_ow=t0:s0:a54:g12:r2:c0.635452:b35231430:z3</u>.

<sup>27</sup> Group of Eight, "Muskoka Accountability Report: Assessing action and results against development-related commitments" (2010), 3, http://g8.gc.ca/wp-

content/uploads/2010/06/muskoka\_accountability\_report.pdf.

<sup>28</sup> Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Development aid rose in 2009 and most donors will meet 2010 aid targets," April 14, 2010,

http://www.oecd.org/document/11/0,3343,en\_21571361\_44315115\_44981579\_1\_1\_1\_1,00.html. <sup>29</sup> Ibid.

<sup>30</sup> Ibid.

<sup>31</sup> Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, "Financing Global Health 2009: Tracking Development Assistance for Health" (Seattle: Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, 2009), 30,

 $http://www.healthmetrics and evaluation.org/print/reports/2009/financing_financing_global_health_report_full_IHME_0709.pdf.$ 

<sup>32</sup> Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, "Development aid rose in 2009 and most donors will meet 2010 aid targets," April 14, 2010,

http://www.oecd.org/document/11/0,3343,en\_21571361\_44315115\_44981579\_1\_1\_1\_1,00.html. <sup>33</sup> Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, "Financing Global Health 2009: Tracking Development Assistance for Health," 30.

<sup>34</sup> Angel Gurria, OECD Secretary General, "OECD Secretariat Projections of ODA in 2010: First Estimates," Organisation for Economic Co-operation and Development, February 17, 2010, http://www.oecd.org/document/3/0,3343,en\_2649\_34487\_44625283\_1\_1\_1\_1,00.html.
<sup>35</sup> Ibid.

<sup>36</sup> WWF Climate Blog, "G8 Development Ministers' must advance financing for climate change," April 29, 2010, http://blogs.panda.org/climate/2010/04/29/g8-development-ministers-must-advance-financing-for-climate-change/.

<sup>37</sup> The Partnership for Maternal, Newborn and Child Health, "New Global Consensus on Maternal, Newborn and Child Health to save over 10 million lives," September 22, 2009,

 $http://www.who.int/pmnch/media/press\_materials/pr/2009/20090922\_worldleadersconsensus/en/index.html.$ 

<sup>38</sup> Group of Eight, "G8 Muskoka Declaration Recovery and New Beginnings," 2-3.

<sup>39</sup> The Right Honorable Paul Martin, "G8 nations a spent force: Martin," June 8, 2006, <u>http://www.paulmartin.ca/en/clippings-20060608-1</u>.

<sup>40</sup> Ibid.

<sup>41</sup> Group of Five, "Overview," <u>http://www.groupoffive.org/</u>.

<sup>42</sup> Ibid.

<sup>43</sup> Bloomberg BusinessWeek, "Europe Now Richer than North America," September 16, 2010, <u>http://www.businessweek.com/globalbiz/content/sep2009/gb20090916\_175802.htm?chan=globalbiz\_e</u> <u>urope+index+page\_around+the+globe</u>.

<sup>44</sup> Bloomberg, "China Overtakes Japan as World's Second-Biggest Economy," August 16, 2010, <u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2010-08-16/china-economy-passes-japan-s-in-second-quarter-capping-three-decade-rise.html</u>.

<sup>45</sup> Ibid.

<sup>46</sup> Sebastian Mallaby, "The genie of global finance is out of the bottle," *Financial Times*, October 12, 2010, <u>http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/9084f8c8-d527-11df-ad3a-00144feabdc0.html</u>; Bloomberg, "China trade surplus poised to cap biggest quarter since crisis," October 11, 2010,

<u>http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2010-10-11/china-raises-deposit-reserve-ratio-by-half-point-for-banks-reuters-says.html</u>; AFP , "Dollar falls as 'currency war' fears linger," October 11, 2010, <u>http://www.afp.com/afpcom/en</u>.

<sup>47</sup> Group of 20, "What is the G-20," http://www.g20.org/about\_what\_is\_g20.aspx.

<sup>48</sup> National Intelligence Council, "Global Trends 2025: The National Intelligence Council's 2025 Project, From the Chairman" http://www.dni.gov/nic/NIC\_2025\_project.html.

<sup>49</sup> National Intelligence Council, "Global Trends 2025: A Transformed World" (Washington: US Government Printing Office, November 2008), vi-vii

http://www.dni.gov/nic/PDF\_2025/2025\_Global\_Trends\_Final\_Report.pdf.

<sup>50</sup> The White House, "National Security Strategy" (Washington: The White House, May 2010), 4-13 http://www.whitehouse.gov/sites/default/files/rss\_viewer/national\_security\_strategy.pdf.

<sup>51</sup> Laurence Chandy, Geoffrey Gertz and Kemal Dervis, "Institutional Development: How the G-20 May Help the World's Poor," *Brookings Institution*, March 15, 2010,

<u>http://www.brookings.edu/opinions/2010/0315\_g20\_poverty\_dervis.aspx;</u> John Ruthrauff, InterAction, "The G20 and development: A new era," October 13, 2010, <u>http://www.interaction.org/document/g20-and-development-new-era-updated</u>.

<sup>52</sup> Ibid.

 <sup>53</sup> The Guardian, "South Korea put development on the agenda for Seoul G20 Summit," October 4, 2010, <u>http://www.guardian.co.uk/global-development/2010/oct/04/south-korea-development-g20-summit.</u>
 <sup>54</sup> Wall Street Journal, "India Sits Pretty at G20 in Canada," June 25, 2010,

http://blogs.wsj.com/indiarealtime/2010/06/25/india-sits-pretty-at-g-20-in-canada/.

<sup>55</sup> Jack C. Chow, "China's Billion-dollar Aid Appetite: Why is Beijing winning health grants at the expense of African countries?" *Foreign Policy*, July 19, 2010,

http://www.foreignpolicy.com/articles/2010/07/19/chinas billion dollar aid appetite.

<sup>56</sup> Institute for Health Metrics and Evaluation, "Financing Global Health 2009: Tracking Development Assistance for Health," 50.

<sup>57</sup> Ibid, 104-108.

58 Ibid, 104-108.

<sup>59</sup> The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, "The Global Fund 2010: Innovation and Impact" (Geneva: The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, March 2010), 4,

 $http://www.theglobalfund.org/documents/replenishment/2010/Global\_Fund\_2010\_Innovation\_and\_Impact\_en.pdf.$ 

<sup>60</sup> The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, "Advanced Program Search,"

http://www.theglobalfund.org/programs/search/?search=3&lang=en.

<sup>61</sup> China, for example, grew from \$357 billion in gross domestic product (GDP) in 1990 to \$4.3 trillion in 2008.<sup>61</sup> Reference: The World Bank, "World Development Indicators," http://data.worldbank.org/data-catalog/world-development-indicators?cid=GPD\_WDI.

<sup>62</sup> The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, "Resource Scenarios 2011-2013: Funding the Global Fight against HIV/AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria" (Geneva: The Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria, March 2010), 5,

http://www.theglobalfund.org/documents/replenishment/2010/Resource\_Scenarios\_en.pdf. <sup>63</sup> The Global Fund to Fight HIV, Tuberculosis and Malaria, "Press Release: Donors Commit US\$11.7 Billion to the Global Fund for Three Years," October 5, 2010,

http://www.theglobalfund.org/en/pressreleases/?pr=pr\_101005c .

<sup>64</sup> Ibid.

<sup>65</sup> Dierdre Shesgreen, "Ugandan HIV Expert Gives First-Hand Account of Implications of PEPFAR Flatfunding," *Science Speaks*, March 10, 2010, <u>http://sciencespeaks.wordpress.com/2010/03/10/ugandanhiv-expert-gives-first-hand-account-of-implications-of-pepfar-flat-funding/</u>; Medical News Today,

"Experts Discuss PEPFAR Funding in Congressional Hearing," March 16, 2010,

<u>http://www.medicalnewstoday.com/articles/182362.php</u>; Campaign for Access to Essential Medicines, Médicines Sans Frontières, "Punishing Success? Early Signs of a Retreat from Commitment to HIV/AIDS Care and Treatment" (Geneva: Médicines Sans Frontières, November 2009), 7-8,

http://www.msf.org/source/countries/africa/southafrica/2009/aidsreport/punishing\_success.pdf. <sup>66</sup> Ibid.

67 Ibid.

<sup>68</sup> Laurence Chandy, Geoffrey Gertz and Kemal Dervis, "Institutional Development: How the G-20 May Help the World's Poor." *Brookings Institution,* March 15,

2010, http://www.brookings.edu/opinions/2010/0315\_g20\_poverty\_dervis.aspx.

<sup>69</sup> InterAction, "The G20 and development: A new era," October 13, 2010, <u>http://www.interaction.org/document/g20-and-development-new-era-updated</u>.

<sup>70</sup> Robert A. Guth, "Two Groups Push for Health Funds," *Wall Street Journal*, March 29, 2010,

 $http://online.wsj.com/article/SB10001424052702304434404575149690099745482.html?mod=WSJ_hp_MIDDLENexttoWhatsNewsTop.$ 

<sup>71</sup> Tan Ee Lyn, "Interview-G20 should join 'circle of donors', Global Fund says," *Reuters*, August 11, 2009, http://uk.reuters.com/article/idUKHKG74394.\_CH\_.2420.

<sup>72</sup> Jan Peter Wogart, Gilberto Calcognotto, Wolfgang Hein and Christian von Soest, "AIDS and access to Medicines: Brazil, South Africa and Global Health Governance" in Making Sense of Global Health Governance. 137-163.

<sup>73</sup> United Nations, "The Millennium Development Goals Report 2009" (New York: United Nations, 2009),
 33, http://www.un.org/millenniumgoals/pdf/MDG%20Report%202009%20ENG.pdf.

<sup>74</sup> Michel Kazatchkine, "A Conversation with Michel Kazatchkine, Executive Director of the Global Fund to Fight AIDS, Tuberculosis and Malaria," *Council on Foreign Relations*, June 8, 2010,

http://www.cfr.org/publication/22589/conversation with michel kazatchkine executive director of the global fund to fight aids tuberculosis and malaria.html; Joint United Nations Programme on

HIV/AIDS and World Health Organization, "Global Facts & Figures" (2009), 2,

http://data.unaids.org/pub/FactSheet/2009/20091124\_FS\_global\_en.pdf.

<sup>75</sup> Join United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, "Interactive map: Towards universal access,"

http://www.unaids.org/en/KnowledgeCentre/HIVData/mapping\_progress.asp.

<sup>76</sup> Ministry of Health of the People's Republic of China, "China 2010 UNGASS Country Progress Report (2008 - 2009)" (2010), 5-9,

http://data.unaids.org/pub/Report/2010/china\_2010\_country\_progress\_report\_en.pdf.

<sup>77</sup> United Nations General Assembly Special Session on HIV/AIDS, "Country Progress Report: India"

 $(2010), 1-10, http://data.unaids.org/pub/Report/2010/india_2010\_country\_progress\_report\_en.pdf.$ 

<sup>78</sup> Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, "South Africa,"

http://www.unaids.org/en/CountryResponses/Countries/south\_africa.asp.

<sup>79</sup> Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS, "Brazil,"

http://www.unaids.org/en/CountryResponses/Countries/brazil.asp.

<sup>80</sup> Health Surveillance Secretariat, STD, AIDS and Viral Hepatitis Department, Brazilian Ministry of Health "Targets and Commitments made by Member-States at the United Nations General Assembly Special Session on HIV/AIDS" (March 2010), 13,

http://data.unaids.org/pub/Report/2010/brazil\_2010\_country\_progress\_report\_en.pdf.

<sup>81</sup> UNAIDS, "Michel Sidibé calls for prevention revolution in opening address at UNAIDS' governing body meeting," December 8, 2009,

http://www.unaids.org/en/KnowledgeCentre/Resources/FeatureStories/archive/2009/20091208\_PCB. asp.

<sup>82</sup> World Health Organization, *International Health Regulations (2005)* 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. (Geneva: World Health Organization, 2008), 1, http://whqlibdoc.who.int/publications/2008/9789241580410\_eng.pdf.
 <sup>83</sup> Ibid.

<sup>84</sup> Richard Holbrooke and Laurie Garrett, "Sovereignty' That Risks Global Health," *Washington Post*, August 10, 2008, http://www.washingtonpost.com/wp-

dyn/content/article/2008/08/08/AR2008080802919.html.

<sup>85</sup> Roberto De Vogli and David Gimeno, "The G20 and the three global crises: what prospects for global health?" J Epidemiol Community Health February 2010 Vol 64 No 2.

<sup>86</sup>Simone Vezzani, "Preliminary remarks on the envisaged World Health Organization Pandemic Influenza Preparedness Framework for the Sharing of Viruses and Access to Vaccines and Other Benefits" *Journal of World Intellectual Property*, 4 May 2010, DOI: 10.1111/j.1747-1796.2010.00400.x; World Health Organization, "Urgent Support for Developing Countries' Responses to the H1N1 Influenza Pandemic," June 30, 2010, <u>http://un-influenza.org/files/June2010UNIPReport\_0.pdf</u>.